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Spring Honors Convocation
Friday, April 20

Earth Day at W&M
Students are shown cleaning up an area around Crim Dell as part of
the Earth Day program held on campus Saturday, April 14. Earth
Day was planned by Project PLUS students, Alan Finder, Elizabeth
B. Cumby, Patricia Kaericher, Stephen Libera, Douglas Pilley and
Gary White. Gerald Johnson of the Geology Department was faculty
adviser for the group.

New Honorary Society on Campus
Eighteen students, two
businessmen, and two educators
will comprise the charter group
of initiates when the College
Chapter of Beta Gamma Sigma, the
only national honorary scholar¬
ship society in the field of
business administration, is
installed on April 23. Robert 0.
Harvey, dean of the School of
Business Administration at the
University of Connecticut and
national president of Beta Gamma
Sigma, will be present to install
the chapter and present the
charter.
Beta Gamma Sigma was founded
in 1907 to encourage and reward
scholarship and accomplishment in
the field of business studies, to
promote advancement of education
in business, and to foster
principles of honesty and integ¬
rity in business practice. Only
those institutions whose programs
in business are accredited by the
American Assembly of Collegiate
Schools of Business are eligible
to have a chapter of Beta Gamma
Sigma.
Eleven undergraduate students,
including nine seniors and two
juniors, will be inducted into
membership in recognition of
their outstanding scholastic
records. The seniors are as
follows: Christi Lee Cherry,
Richmond; Mary Ann Conner, New¬
port News; Debra Ann Lunsford,
Richmond; Timothy Albert Maloney,
Norfolk; Nick Edward Nelson,
Crisfield, Md.; Robert Thomas
Ritter, New Milford, N.J.; Sara
Jean Struckell, Ocean City, N.J.;
John William Truban, Woodstock; •
and John Gregory Wass, Fort
Wayne, Ind.

The juniors are: Deborah Jane
Houghton, Sarasota, Fla.; and
Frank Joseph Wood III, Virginia
Beach.
Seven graduate students, who
either have been or are enrolled
in the M.B.A. program and who
have demonstrated superior
academic achievement are also to
be honored. They are: James
Burton and George Frank Denison,
Hampton; Edward Paul Kane,
Atlanta, Ga.; Martha Lockwood
Linksz, Saluda; .Lemuel Edward
Mauldin III and William Russell
Rittenhouse, Williamsburg; and
Joseph Anthony Ross, Jr., Newport
News.
The educators to be inducted
are President Graves and Marvin
M. Stanley, associate dean for
Graduate Studies in the School
of Business Administration.
Two leading businessmen in the
area are to be initiated as
honorary members of Beta Gamma
Sigma. They are L. C. Ackerman,
chairman of the Board and chief
executive officer of the Newport
News Shipbuilding and Dry Dock
Company (and also an executive
vice president of Tenneco Inc.),
and W. Brooks George, chairman of
the Board of The House of Edgeworth. Mr. Ackerman is also
chairman of the Board of
Directors of the School of
Business Administration Sponsors,
Inc., of William and Mary. Mr.
George also has close ties with
the College, being an alumnus and
having served as rector of the
Board of Visitors and currently
serving as a member of the afore¬
mentioned Sponsors Board.

The College will hold its
annual Spring Honors Convocation,
Friday, April 20, at 11 a.m. in
Blow Gymnasium, with J. Wilfred
Lambert, vice president for stu¬
dent affairs, presiding.

and the Kays Gary-Charles
McDowell, Jr. Award, by Alexander
Kallos, chairman of the Colonial
Booklet Fund,
Tom A. Collins, chairman of
the Publications Council, will
introduce the editors-in-chief of

Announcement of the William
and Mary Educational Foundation
Award will be made by Foundation
president Elliot Schaubach, fol¬
lowed by the presentation of the
L. Tucker Jones athletic awards
by H. L. Fowler, dean of the
Faculty of Arts and Sciences.

the Flat Hat, Colonial Echo and
the William and Mary Review and

Members-elect of Phi Beta
Kappa will be introduced by
Alfred R. Armstrong, recording
secretary. Alpha of Virginia
Chapter. Other presentations
will include the Alpha Lambda
Delta Award, by Anne Davis,
president of Alpha Lambda Delta,

the station manager of WCWM.
A musical selection will be
rendered by the St. Bede's Folk
Group, after which Cornell
Christiansen, president of the
SA, will deliver the main
address.
Mortar Board Awards and
announcement of new members will
be made by Board president
Madeleine Collins. Dennis
Belcher, president of Omicron
Delta Kappa, will present the
fraternity's Leadership Award and
announce its new members.
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'ffe cordially invite all Faculty and Staff children between
the ages of three and six years to an Easter Egg Hunt at the
President's House} on Sunday, April 22, at 3:30 p.m. We shall
provide the Easter Baskets for the Hunt.
Parents and younger and older brothers and sisters are
invited to come and watch the festivities and enjoy punch and
cookies. In case of rain the Easter Egg Hunt will be cancelledif in doubt, please telephone 229-3030.
/

President and Mrs. Graves

Fulbright Fellow
A reception, in recognition of
this achievement, was given in
her honor Sunday, April 15, at
the home of Mrs. Juanita Wallace,
assistant dean of admissions, and
Mr. Wallace.
A 1969 graduate of Northfield
School, E. Northfield, Mass.,
Miss Osborne received a Martin
Luther King Scholarship to study
at William and Mary during the
same year.
While in high school she was
secretary of her senior class and
the Student Council Association.
She is currently vice president
of the Black Students Organiza¬
tion.
Viola Osborne
Viola Osborne, '73, has been
awarded a Fulbright Fellowship to
study in Germany during the
academic year 1973-74.

The daughter of Mr. and Mrs.
Clifton C. Osborne of Richmond,
Miss Osborne is engaged to Archer
L. Baskerville, a candidate for
the M.D. degree, at the Medical
College of Virginia.
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Biology
The following paper has been
published recently:
"The Distribution and Meta¬
bolism of Corticosterone in
Birds," W. N. Holmes (Univ. of
Calif.), E. L. Bradley (William
and Mary), E. D. Helton
(Worcester Foundation) and Mo Yin
Chan (Univ. of Hong Kong),

Proceedings of the 6th Inter¬
national Symposium on Comparative
Endocrinology, Banff, Canada, and

General and Comparative Endo¬
crinology, Supplement 3.

Chemistry
Robert C. Fay of Cornell
University was guest lecturer at
a chemistry seminar Friday,
April 13, in Rogers Room 300.
His topic was "Stereochemical
Studies on Coordination Compounds
of Titanium."

Classical Studies

English Department Adds Black Studies Next Fall

1

Luke Martel, associate profes¬
sor, who also attended the meet¬
ing, was elected vice-president
of the American Association of
Teachers of French, Virginia
Chapter. It was reported that
since September, 1970, there has
been a drop, in the State of
Virginia alone, of 10,000 enroll¬
ments in French.
Miss Basso also participated
in a meeting called by the State
Supervisor of Foreign Languages
to find ways of increasing offer¬
ings in the secondary schools of
this state. Many schools in
Virginia, it was revealed, find
it impossible to offer Italian
because of a lack of qualified
teachers.

Physics
The Chesapeake Section of the
AAPT (American Association of
Physics Teachers) held its spring
meeting recently in William Small
Physical Laboratory.

James R. Baron, assistant pro¬
fessor, has been awarded a grant
Sociology
from the National Endowment for
the Humanities and the American
Gary A. Kreps, assistant pro¬
Council of Learned Societies to
fessor, (with Russell Dynes and
participate in the second Summer
E. L. Quarantelli) has just pub¬
Institute of Roman Law conducted
lished A Perspective on disaster
by the Law School of the Univer¬
Planning through the Disaster
sity of California, Berkeley,
Research Center, Ohio State
from June 20 to July 31. Mr.
University.
Baron received a similar grant to
Thomas W. Christ, assistant
participate in the first such
professor, successfully defended
Institute held in the summer of
his doctoral dissertation, at
1972. The Institutes are
Cornell University. The title of
directed by David Daube of Oxford
the dissertation is "The State of
and Reuven Yaron of Jerusalem.
the Art: The Social Foundation
of Bodies of Technical
Knowledge."
English
On March 23 and 24, Lawrence
S. Beckhouse, associate profes¬
C. P. Daw, assistant profes¬
sor; Satoshi Ito, associate pro¬
sor, represented the Department
fessor; John Kemer, assistant
at the thirtieth annual meeting
professor; Marion G. Vanfossen,
of the Southeastern Renaissance
professor, and Mr. Kreps
Conference at the University of
attended the Third Annual MidKentucky on April 6-7.
Atlantic Research Symposium in
Richmond. The Symposium is spon¬
sored by Virginia Commonwealth
Modern Languges
University and Alpha Kappa Delta.
Mr. Beckhouse served as chairman
Joanne Basso, instructor, was
elected president of the Virginia of the section on Social Psych¬
ology; Mr. Kreps chaired the sec¬
Chapter of the American Associa¬
tion on Teaching Undergraduate
tion of Teachers of Italian
Sociology. Ms. Lark Janes, a
(AATI) at the joint meeting of
senior sociology major, presented
the AATI and the American Assoc¬
a paper entitled "A Discussion of
iation of Language Teachers held
Metalinguistic Theory."
at Longwood College, April 6-7.

The Department of English will
offer two new courses next year
in Black American literature, the
first such courses to be offered
at the College on a regular con¬
tinuing basis.
In the fall semester, the
Department will offer English
460, Black Literature in America,
a lecture course which will be
described in the forthcoming
catalogue as "a study of selected
works by leading Black American
writers, with emphasis upon their
ethnic concerns and their contri¬
butions to the general develop¬
ment of American literary
culture." The course will ful¬
fill one "sequence course" credit
in English.
In the spring semester, the
course to be offered will be
under a new departmental rubric,
English 480, Special Topics in
Literature, in a section devoted
to a study of "Black Fiction" at
an advanced level. This will be
a combination lecture and seminar
course in which works by twelve
important Black American
novelists from the 19th and 20th
centuries will be studied. This
course will not carry either
"area" or "sequence" credit and
it is recommended that non-con¬
centrators who enroll for it have
completed English 460 before
doing so.
Both courses will be taught by
Trudier Harris, a specialist in
Black American literature and
folklore, who has accepted
appointment as an assistant pro¬
fessor of English, effective next
September. Miss Harris1 appoint-

Largest 'Snoopy' Collection
Claimed by Geology

Sec. Mary Magary & Snoopy'

S^/^GA^A^
Bookstore
The Virginia College Stores
association met in Williamsburg
on April 5, 6 and 7, and about
50 people representing some 30
stores in Virginia were in
attendance. Attending from
William and Mary were Bruce
Locke, Elton Bomberger, Elizabeth
Obenshain, John Freeman and Jane
Gilliam.
Bruce Locke was moderator of a
panel on "Bookstore-Administra¬
tion Relations," and William J.
Carter, vice president for
business affairs, was a principal
speaker on this panel.

Campus Center
Kenneth C. Smith, associate
director of the Campus Center,
attended the SOth annual confer¬
ence of the Association of

College Unions - International
held March 18-22 at"the St.
Francis Hotel in San Francisco.

Swem
Six staff members attending
the Fifth Virginia Library
Institute at Virginia Common¬
wealth University in Richmond
April 12-13 included: Mary Lou
Cobb, head. Cataloging Depart¬
ment; Ailene Zirkle, head.
Acquisitions Department; Bema
Heyman, assistant cataloging
librarian; Kathryn Blue, assist¬
ant cataloging librarian; Suzanne
Foley, reference librarian, and
Dortha Skelton, assistant refer¬
ence librarian. The theme of the
Institute was professionalism as
it applies to librarians.

The Geology Department, which
can claim the largest collection
of Snoopy drawings of any depart¬
ment on campus, has added Snoopy
in a new dimension - needlepoint.
The cartoon character from
Charles Schultz' Charlie Brown
gang is pictured in many poses
around the various offices in
Bryan Complex.
The new Snoopy is a gift from
Mrs. Irene Bell of Miami, Fla.,
the mother of Leslie Ann Bell,
•74, a geology major.
Mrs. Bell on visits to the
campus noted the many Snoopy
pictures and decided to add one
of her own. It came in the mail
recently to Gerald Johnson who
plans to display Mrs. Bell's
handiwork on his office wall.
The Snoopy legacy began with a
sketch on the back of a labora¬
tory cabinet by David Rohr, of
Portsmouth, a 1969 graduate who
went on to receive his doctorate
in paleontology and is now at the
University of Oregon.

ment is subject to approval by
the Board of Visitors at its May
meeting. At the present time,
she is a candidate for the Ph.D.
degree and a teaching assistant
at Ohio State University.
A native of Tuscaloosa, Ala.,
Miss Harris received her B.A.
degree in English, magna cum
laude, from Stillman College, in
Tuscaloosa, in 1969 and her M.A.
degree from Ohio State in 1972.
She has taught Freshman Composi¬
tion at Ohio State as well as
serving as a seminar instructor
in the Black Studies Department
there. This summer she will hold
a full-time faculty appointment
in the Ohio State summer session.
Her doctoral dissertation on The

Use of Folklore in the Fiction
of Charles Waddell Chesnutt, Jean
Toomer and Ralph Ellison is
expected to be completed by
September. She presented a
chapter from it as a paper at the
meeting of the Midwestern Modem
Language Association, in St.
Louis, this past October. In
addition to her area of special¬
ization in Black literature and
folklore. Miss Harris also has
teaching fields in medieval
literature, in general American
literature, and in modem British
literature.
In Spring 1971, the Department
of English offered a Senior
Seminar for English concentrators
in twentieth century American
ethnic poetry, with emphasis on
Black poets, by Visiting Profes¬
sor Nancy McGhee, of Hampton
Institute, and interdisciplinary
colloquia on "The Black Experi¬
ence," including literature, have
been Offered in the past under
the General Honors Program of the
College. So far as is known,
however, the two courses Miss
Harris will teach next year are
the first regularly-scheduled
departmental offerings in Black
American literature to be made
available to virtually all
advanced-level students of the
College.
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Geology Receives $7,200
NSF Grant

CAMPUS PROFILE/^^^ ^^4^^^
responsible for making important
decisions, but also that they
must accept the consequences for
them. Questions such as 'what
are my values?' and 'what do I
believe in?' are very real prolvlems for some individuals," he
said.

Jay Chambers
The Center for Psychological
Services at the College has
adopted what Jay Chambers, direc¬
tor, refers to as a "non-treat¬
ment" approach.
"We don't want those who come
to us to think that we can do all
the work for them," he said. "We
can't provide prescriptions or
formulas to relieve an individual
of his anxieties - there is no
pat formula when one is dealing
with psychological matters.
People who come to us for help
must work with us, and above all,
they should be highly motivated
to work at learning about them¬
selves."
The staff at the Center con¬
sists of five clinical psychol¬
ogists, including Mr. Chambers,
who work part time and also hold
appointments in the Department of
Psychology. Sloane Payne, Larry

Ventis and Glenn Shean are staff
members. Dee Appley, currently
on leave from the University of
Massachusetts, comes to campus
twice a week from her home in
Norfolk. Mr. Chambers hopes to
obtain a woman psychologist to
work full time next year.
Although the Center serves
students primarily, its services
are also available to faculty and
staff. Last semester approx¬
imately 250 students came to the
Center for either individual or
group therapy or consultation,
Mr. Chambers noted.
"The majority of the problems
which concern students here are
interpersonal ones," he
observed. "Most students who
come to college are away from
home and on their own for the
first time. They are realizing
that they must not only be

SA Election Results

Debaters Complete
Season

Chris Owens, '74, of Whaleyville, is the new president of
the Student Association. Elec¬
tions were held Tuesday,
April 10. She defeated incumbent
Cornell Christiansen, '74, of
Fair Lawn, N.J., and John Finta,
•74,. of Arlington. Sharon
Pandak, of Staunton, was elected
SA vice-president. Due to ballot
irregularities, elections for SA
secretary will be held again at a
later date.
Craig Comwell, of Leesburg,
is the new senior class presi¬
dent; vice-president is Scottye
Hedstrom, of Largo, Fla., and
secretary-treasurer is Earle
Mackenzie of Norfolk.
Honor Council members for
1973-74 are seniors Doug Pinter,
Kathy Hobbs, Laurie Baxter, and
Chris Honenberger; juniors Mary
Beth Leibowitz, Dave Russo, Cindi
Lewis, and Nancy Norman; and
sophomores Maureen J. Lacey,
Gayle K. Yamada, Martha Lufkin,
and Nancy C. Turrentine.

Confidentiality of all records
is emphasized at the Center.
"Nothing goes on a student's per¬
manent record here," stated Mr.
Chambers. "Files are destroyed
upon an individual's graduation
or departure from the College.
We never talk about a particular
student without his written
request," he added.
"When a student makes an
appointment with us it is not
usually because he has waited
until he is desperate for someone
to talk to about his problems.
Most students call and make an
appointment several days in
advance. This is an indication
of a more healthy outlook toward
psychological help than has been
the case in the past," observed
Mr. Chambers, "and a hopeful sign
that students do not regard them¬
selves as 'sick' if they decide
to seek psychological aid."
"Our goal here at the Center
is to try to get the student to
view his visit as a learning
situation. We all need to learn
how to get our thoughts and feel¬
ings and actions in harmony working together, instead of
being at odds with one another.
It's a matter of raising ques¬
tions and problem solving. We
have to define and understand our
problems and then experiment with
ways of dealing with them," he
said.
"I see it simply as a col¬
laborative research effort where
motivation is high on both sides
and we guide each other in order
to achieve the most satisfactory
results," Mr. Chambers concluded.

The tournament was sponsored
by the National Forensic Associa¬
tion and the Ford Foundation. It
winds up the regular season of
tournament competition for the
College's varsity debaters.

King Scholarship Recipients
Visit Campus
Martin Luther King Scholarship
recipients, their counselors and
parents were on campus Tuesday,
April 17, in observance of the
Martin Luther King Scholarship
Awards Day.
Activities for the group
included a visit with President
Graves, a tour of the campus,
departmental discussions, a visit
with Vice President for Academic
Affairs George R. Healy, a
financial aid briefing, and
informal group discussions.

Lecture Series Brings Cancer Researcher
to Campus
Mr. Potter, who holds the rank
of professor, is assistant
director of the McArdle Labora¬
tory at the University of Wiscon¬
sin where he received his
doctorate in 1938. A native of
South Dakota, he was an NRC
fellow at the Biokemiska
Institute, the University of
Stockholm; a Rockefeller fellow
at the University of Sheffield,
England and the University of
Chicago; and a Bowman Fellow at
the McArdle Laboratory.
Mr. Potter holds honorary
membership in the Japanese Bio¬
chemical Society and is a Fellow
of the American Academy of Arts
and Sciences. He has contributed
many articles concerning his
cancer research to his field and
is the author of Nucleic Acid

Chuck Kennedy of Williamsburg
and Steven Snoke of Detroit,
Mich., competing in the National
Debate Tournament last week at
the Naval Academy, had a 4-4
record in the preliminaries but
lacked one ballot of getting into
the final rounds.
They beat Rhode Island Univer¬
sity in the first round, lost to
California State at Fullerton in
the second, and Augustana College
in the third. They won over
Seton Hall in the fourth, UCLA
in the fifth and George Washing¬
ton in the sixth, but lost to
Southern California University in
the seventh and Indiana State in
the eighth.

Bruce K. Goodwin, chairman of
the Department of Geology, has
been awarded a grant of $7,200 by
the National Science Foundation
for a program of Undergraduate
Research Participation during
the summer.
This grant will allow four
undergraduate students, two from
William and Mary and two from
Virginia State College, to devote
a ten week period to independent
research projects under the
supervision of a faculty member
from the Department of Geology.
Only eleven such grants in
geology were awarded in the
United States this year and this
was the only one for independent
study in geology awarded to a
Virginia institution.
The Geology Department has
received similar grants for the
past four years and independent
undergraduate research has become
a strong component of the Depart¬
ment's program.
Many undergraduate students
present their research findings
as papers before the Geology
Section of the Virginia Academy
of Science and since 1968, twenty
six such papers have been presen¬
ted by undergraduate students
from the Department of Geology.

Outlines; Bioethics, Bridge to
the Future; Enzymes, Growth and
Cancer and DNA Model Kit.
Van Potter
Van R. Potter, noted scholar
and cancer researcher, will speak
Wednesday, April 18, on "Ethics,
Bioethics and Survival" in the
Campus Center Theatre at 8 p.m.
His lecture is part of the
current Visiting Scholars Series
on campus arranged in coopera¬
tion with the University Center
in Virginia, Incorporated.

In recognition of his
scientific achievements, he has
received many awards and honors.
Among them, the Paul Lewis Medal
and Award in Enzyme Chemistry
from the American Chemical
Society; the Bertner Foundation
Lectureship, Medal, and Award
"for outstanding achievement in
fundamental cancer research;" and
the Clowes Lectureship Medal and
Award from the American Associ¬
ation for Cancer Research.

W&M Theatre in Last Production of Year

Personnel Bulletin
Job Openings
The following positions are open at the College. For informa¬
tion about these positions, apply at the Personnel Office in
person. Room 201, James Blair Hall:
Clerk-Typist C
Clerk D - typing required
Fiscal 5 Accounting Technician - with 4 years bookkeeping
experience
Institutional Housing Manager - college graduate with
four years administrative experience
Lab-Mechanic B - with 3 years experience in repairs and
maintenance of audio-visual equipment
Individuals who are currently employed by the College will be
considered for these positions provided that they have first
advised their immediate supervisors in writing of their interest
in being considered for other positions. A copy of this corres¬
pondence and an acknowledgenent by the employee's supervisor must
be received in the Personnel Office before the applicant will be
considered. The College of William and Mary is an Equal
Opportunity Employer. Qualified women and minority applicants are
encouraged to apply.

Revised Salary Ranges and Step Increases
for Classified Employees

R. Storm & E. Mills in 'The Trojan Women
Poseidon, played by Robert Storm, Jr., is indifferent to the pleas
of Athena, played by Emelyn Mills, in a scene from "The Trojan
Women," a classical Greek tragedy by Euripides being-presented by
The William and Mary Theatre in Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall at
8:15 p.m. Wednesday through Saturday, April 18-21. Storm is a
senior history concentrator making his first appearance for The
Theatre, and Ms. Mills is a junior theatre concentrator in her
third William and Mary Theatre production. "The Trojan Women,"
written over 2300 years ago, remains timely today in its treatment
of the harrowing aftermaths of war. The William and Mary
Theatre's box office, in the foyer of PBK, is open Tuesday through
Friday, 3-5:30 p.m. It will also open 7-8:15 p.m. WednesdaySaturday. During those hours (and not other times) telephone
reservations are accepted at Ext. 272 or 469.

Office of Development
Application deadline for National Endowment for the Humanities
(NEH) Youthgrant Awards for projects beginning after September 1,
is May 19, 1973. The Awards are intended for the "support of
humanities projects initiated and conducted by young people."
College and high school students are eligible. Academic degrees
or affiliation are not a requirement. Individuals may apply
directly but are encouraged to apply through nonprofit organiza¬
tions. Grants are usually under $5,000 with $10,000 the maximum.
The Endowment urges interested persons to make preliminary
inquiries at least two months before submitting a formal applica¬
tion. Inquiries to: Youthgrants in the Humanities; National
Endowment for the Humanities; Washington, D.C. 20506.
FOREIGN AREA FELLOWSHIP PROGRAM DEADLINES
Proposals for future Inter-American Research Training Seminars
will be accepted from postdoctoral scholars in Latin America, the
Caribbean and the United States until May 1, 1973 by the Foreign
Area Fellowship Program (FAFP). The FAFP will- also accept pro¬
posals for future Collaborative Research Training Projects from
advanced scholars in Latin America^ the Caribbean, and the United
States until May 1. Information and forms from: Foreign Area
Fellowship Program; 110 East 59th Street; New York City,
New York 10022.
SENIOR FULBRIGHT-HAYS RESEARCH GRANTS
The Committee on International Exchange of Persons plans to
award 550 grants for lecturing and advanced research in more than
75 countries during 1974-75, as authorized by the senior
Fulbright-Hays Program. Applicants must be United States citizens
and are required to have a doctorates or college teaching experi¬
ence in the social sciences. Application deadline for research
awards is July 1, 1973. July 1 is also the suggested deadline
for lectureship applications. Interested individuals may write
for a registration form from: Senior Fulbright-Hays Program;
2101 Constitution Avenue; Washington, D.C. 20418.

As announced by Dr. Graves in the Williar1. and I'.ccry "ews on
April 10, 1973, the Governor of the Comnonwealth of Virginia has
approved revised salary ranges for classified employees.
Listed below are the titles of those classifications that apply
to the majority of classified employees at the College of William
and Mary, the number of salary steps that each employee in his
classification may be advanced, and the present and revised
minimum to maximum salary ranges.
The classification titles preceded by an asterisk are eligible
for an increase effective June 1, 1973. All others are eligible
for an increase effective July 1, 1973. Employees are advised
that any questions pertaining to their particular classification
must be directed to their supervisor. Supervisors are encouraged
to contact the Personnel Office for information.
Employees are again reminded that these increases are contin¬
gent on satisfactory job performance as evidenced by previous
service ratings, and current job performance.
CLASSIFICATION

STfcPS

PRESENT RANGE

REVISED RANGE

♦Accountant A
•Accounting Machine
Operator A
•Accounting Machine
Operator B
Carpenter
•Clerk A
•Clerk B
•Clerk C
•Clerk D
•Clerk-Messenger B
•Clerk-Stenographer
•Clerk-Stenographer
•Clerk-Stenographer
•Clerk-Stenographer
•Clerk-Typist A
•Clerk-Typist B
•Clerk-Typist C
College Hostess A
College Hostess B
College Hostess C

2

$5,880-7,680

$6,432-8,400

2

4,920-6,432

5,400-7,032

2
5
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2

5,640-7,680
5,400-6,432
3,744-4,704
4,128-5,400
4,920-6,432
5,880-7,680
4,128-5,400
4,320-5,160
4,704-5,880
5,160-6,720
5,880-7,680
3,936-4,920
4,320-5,640
4,920-6,432
3,936-4,920
4,320-5,400
4,704-5,880

6,144-8,400
6,720-8,040
4,128-5,160
4,512-5,880
5,400-7,032
6,432-8,400
4,512-5,880
4,704-5,640
5,160-6,432
5,640-7,344
6,432-8,400
4,320-5,400
4,704-6,144
5,400-7,032
4,320-5,400
4,704-5,880
5,160-6,432

1
1
1
1

6,720-8,784
7,344-9,600
9,168-11,472
10,512-13,128

7,032-9,168
7,680-10,032
9,600-12,000
10,992-13,728

1
3
5
S
4

12,000-15,675
3,600-4,320
5,640-6,720
4,320-5,160
4,128-4,704

12,528-16,400
4,128-4,920
7,032-8,400
5,400-6,432
4,920-5,640

3

4,128-4,920

4,704-5,640

2
2

6,432-8,400
6,144-8,040

7,032-9,168
6,720-8,784

3
5

4,512-5,640
5,400-6,432

5,160-6,432
6,720-8,040

4

5,880-7,032

7,032-8,400

A
B
C
D

Computer Operator A
Computer Operator B
Computer Programmer A
Computer Programmer B
Computer Systems
Analyst B
•Custodial Worker
Electrician
Electrician Assistant
Groundsnan
•Housekeeping
Supervisor A
Institutional
Policeman
Library Assistant
Motor Vehicle
Operator A
Painter
Power Plant Shift
Supervisor B
Registered General

Delegate Pickett Speaks to Russian Class

Thirty-One Named to PBK
Also Laura Jane Alsleben,
Thirty-one members of the
psychology, and Stacey Earl
senior class have been named to
Mills, biology, both of Hampton;
Alpha of Virginia chapter of Phi
Catherine Mary Lambert, history,
Beta Kappa.
Hopewell; Lucie Henriette
Members-elect will be presen¬
Rivoire, fine arts, Lewisburg,
ted at the Spring Convocation,
Pa.; Judith Virginia Auping,
Friday, April 20, and will be
chemistry. Maple Heights, Ohio;
initiated in a ceremony. May 15
Cheryl Phyllis Eheman, mathe¬
in Phi Beta Kappa Hall at 4 p.m.
matics, Newport News; Sheldon
Members-elect, their concen¬
Gary Karasik, English, New York
trations and hometowns are as
City; Kandice Helenne Kahl,
follows: Paul Richard Guyton,
mathematics, Petersburg; and
English, Akron, Ohio; Nancy Ann
Roberta Ellen Morrissette, mathe¬
Fisher Perkins, biology,
Alexandria; Michael Dale Sheehan, matics ', Richmond.
interdisciplinary, and Deborah
Suzanne Tussey, history, both
from Annandale; Margaret Mary
Model U.N. Delegation
Bradt, interdisciplinary, Arling¬
ton; Judy Lee Klein, economics,
to Represent Kenya
Fairview, Pa.; Lark Janes, soci¬
A five-member student delega¬
ology, Fairmont; David Sanford
tion
from William and Mary will
Shields, Gaithersburg, Md.;
Deborah Mcintosh Ehrhart, govern¬ attend the National Model United
Nations session to be held in New
ment, Hanover, Pa.
York City, April 24 through
Also Laura Jane Alsleben,
April 29.
psychology, and Stacey Earl
Mills, biology, both of Hampton;
Celia L. Williams, a senior
Catherine Mary Lambert, history,
from
Sterling, will be chairman
Hopewell; Lucie Henriette
of the delegation which includes
Rivoire, fine arts, Lewisburg,
Barbara Rambo, a junior and Bruce
Pa.; Judith Virginia Auping,
Cleland, a sophomore, both from
chemistry. Maple Heights, Ohio;
Arlington; Christine Hewlett, i
Cheryl Phyllis Eheman, mathe¬
junior from McLean, and Steven
matics, Newport News; Sheldon
Gary Karasik, English, New York
Hopkins, a junior from Pitts¬
City; Kandice Helenne Kahl,
burgh, Pa. The delegation will
mathematics, Petersburg; and
be accompanied by their faculty
Roberta Ellen Morrissette, mathe¬ adviser, Chonghan Kim, professor
matics, Richmond.
of government.
And Catherine Lynne Chandler,
history, Salisbury, Md.;
Christine Marie Wulfken, biology,
Salem; Nancy Jean Gerber,
biology, Sanston; Jane Frances
Badinelli, economics, Smithtown,
N.Y.; Kathryn Joyce Brineman,
anthropology, and Adrienne
Weinberger, government, both from
Springfield; Jenny Margaret
Frazier Brickhouse, elementary
education, Virginia Beach; James
Michael Gaynor, history, Waynes¬
boro; Karen Anne Gallucci Emden,
government, David Lloyd
Gilbertson, psychology, Janet Lea
Keefer Hollis, mathematics, and
Jean Stuart Stallings, classical
studies, all of Williamsburg; and
Marsha Kay Taylor, psychology,
Zanesville, Ohio.

The William and Mary delega¬
tion will represent Kenya in the
sessions and will meet with mem¬
bers of the Kenya mission to the
United Nations for briefings on
current issues in the United
Nations.

Owen B. Pickett, a member of the Virginia House of Delegates,
checks materials for a campus talk with his daughter, Laura
Pickett, a sophomore. Delegate Pickett was on campus Friday
to give a talk to several of Mrs. Netick's Russian classes on
his recent trip to the USSR with the Washington Bar Association.
He visited Moscow, Leningrad, and Sochi and gave highlights of
his stay in each city.

Anthropology Announces New Visiting Professor

the International Journal of
Asian and African Studies. He

During the fall semester he
will teach social anthropology,
the Philippines: colonial inno¬
vations and traditional
responses, and a seminar for the
Project PLUS program entitled
"The Anthropology of War and
Peace." In the spring semester
he will teach courses dealing
with minority groups in Asia.

Concert Series for 73-74
Announced

The delegation has learned
that the resolution it submitted
on the Apartheid doctrine in
His appointment is the latest
South Africa has been accepted
in a series of visiting profes¬
and will be one of the topics
sorships in the Department aimed
under discussion at meetings of
at broadening the scope of course
the humanitarian and cultural
offerings. In recent years
committee at the model general
visiting faculty members from
assembly.
Chile, Guyana and Nigeria have
One of the highlights of the
taught courses in the Department.
week-long session will be an
Mr. Zamora's appointment, said
address before the model general
Mr. Altshuler, was made speci¬
assembly by the Secretary General fically to strengthen the proof the United Nations.
- gram in Tropical Studies at the
College. Mr. Altshuler met Mr.
Zamora in the Philippines in 1967
and tried at that time to effect
an exchange between the respec¬
Senior Fulbright-Hays awards
tive universities.
generally consist of a mainten¬
Mr. Zamora will be on leave
ance allowance in local currency
from the University of the
to cover normal living costs of
Philippines where he is professor
the grantee and family while in
of anthropology and Dean of the
residence abroad, and roundtrip
University of the. Philippines at
travel for the grantee (transpor¬
Baguio City, the Philippines'
tation is not provided for depen¬
summer capital.
dents). For lecturers going to
Mr. Zamora was formerly chair¬
most non-European countries, the
man of the U.P. Anthropology
award includes a dollar supple¬
Department, director general of
ment, subject to the availablity
of funds, or carries a stipend in the Philippine Government's
dollars and foreign currency, the National Research Center for
Ethnic Minorities, and in charge
amount depending on the assign¬
of the Museum and Institute of
ment, the lecturer's qualifica¬
Ethnology and Archeology at the
tions, salary, and other factors.
University. He received his
doctorate from Cornell
Nine Selected for Orchesis
University.

Senior Fulbright-Hays Program for 74-75
The Committee on International
Exchange of Persons announces
that applications for senior
Fulbright-Hays awards for univer¬
sity lecturing and advanced
research during 1974-75 in over
75 countries are now being
accepted. The booklet on the
program for this period is avail¬
able on request to the Committee
(2101 Constitution Ave., N.W.,
Washington, D.C. 20418), and it
may be consulted at the office of
the faculty Fulbright adviser,
Gary A. Smith, Washington 106B.
Application requirements
include: U.S. citizenship; for
lectureships, college or univer¬
sity teaching experience; for
research awards, a doctorate or,
in some fields, recognized pro¬
fessional standing as demon¬
strated by faculty rank, publica¬
tions, compositions, exhibition
record, etc.
July 1 is the deadline for
applying for most of the
announced research awards, and it
is the suggested date for filing
for lectureships.

Following tryouts last week,
nine new members were selected
for Orchesis. They are: Larry
Conklin, McLean; Meg Lascara,
Norfolk; Barbara McCulloh,
Laurel, Md.; Kathy McMullan and
Sally Moran, both of Waynesboro;
Shannon Odom, Kingspoint, Tenn.;
Kathy Todd, Richmond; Tracy
Trentadue, Tannersville; and Sara
Vinzant, Fayetteville, Ark.

Mr. Zamora is a life member of
the Indian Sociological Society,
and editor for the Philippines of

Nathan Altshuler, chairman of
the Department of Anthropology,
has announced that Mario D.
Zamora of the Philippines will
be a visiting professor in the
Department for the 1973-74
session.

Mr. Zamora has received many
honors during his career and in
1967 was the first Filipino
Adlai Stevenson Research Fellow
to the United Nations. He is the
co-author/editor of 12 books

including Studies in Philippine
Anthropology and Cultural Anthro¬
pology: Its Dimensions, Its
Limitations, Its Applications.

is fluent in Spanish and Tagalog,
as well as several other
languages spoken in the
Philippines.

The William and Mary Concert
Series for the 1973-74 season was
announced last week at the final
concert of the current series
given by cellist James Kreger.
The Richmond Symphony, with
Jacques Houtmann conducting, will
open the concert series next year
in Phi Beta Kappa Hall. Oct. 23.
A Marlboro Festival perfor¬
mance - "Music from Marlboro,"
Oct. 30, will offer an oppor¬
tunity to hear a wide variety of
seldom heard chamber music works,
often combining piano, strings,
woodwinds and voice in a single
concert.
Pilar Lorengar, soprano with
Berlin's Deutsche Oper, will be
heard Feb. 14. Miss Lorengar has
sung at La Scala, the Metro¬
politan Opera, Covent Garden and
many of Europe's most prestigious
festivals.
The Goldovsky Grand Opera
Theatre, enthusiastically
received in an earlier series
performance of "La Boheme,"
returns March 5 with two one-act
operas, Mozart's "The
Impresario" and Menotti's "The
Old Maid and the Thief."
The season will close March 13
with a performance by The
Harkness Ballet of New York.
Warren J. Green of the concert
committee announced that a sub¬
scription drive for the 1973-74
series would be initiated on or
about May 1. Details concerning
the series should be addressed to
Mr. Green at the Campus Center,
College of William and Mary,
Williamsburg, Va. 23185.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Dissertations in Ed.

Additional Parking Spaces

Oral Interpretation Festival

Physics Colloquia

David R. Corley of Williams¬
burg will present and defend his
dissertation for the degree of
Doctor of Education in adminis¬
tration, Wednesday, April 25, at
9 a.m. in Room C of .the Campus
Center.
His dissertation title is "A
Study of the Relationship Between
Teacher Satisfaction and Attitude
Toward Collective Negotiations of
Secondary Teachers!"

Wallace A. Elliott, chairman
of the Motor Vehicle Control
Board, has announced the addition
of approximately 25 parking
spaces, designated for faculty
and staff, in the plant and main¬
tenance area begind the Quonset
Huts. "Ideally," said Elliott,
"those staff members who work in
the maintenance area will utilize
the newly created parking area,
thus freeing the area behind
Trinkle Hall and the Campus
Center for faculty and staff who
work on the old campus near
Jamestown Road."
He said that although some
gravel has been placed in the new
parking area, more will be added
later.

The Department of Theatre and
Speech is sponsoring an Oral
Interpretation Festival, Thursday
and Friday, May 9-10, at
1:30 p.m.
The festival is open to all
William and Mary students inter¬
ested in the skill of communicat¬
ing literary art (individual
readings of participant's
choice - not to last longer than
ten minutes).
Interested parties should sign
up for participation with Marian
M. Brown (Ext. 274) or the
secretary of the Department of
Theatre and Speech (Ext. 395) in
Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall.
The cut off date for notification
is Friday, May 4.

Two colloquia are scheduled to
be held this week in Room 109 of
the William Small Physical
Laboratory.
M. P. Remler of the Department
of Neurology at the University of
North Carolina, Chapel Hill, will
speak Tuesday, April 17, at
2 p.m. on "Semi-Quantitative
Theory of Synaptic Vesicle Move¬
ments."
Speaking Friday, April 20, is
I. D. Weisman of the Alloy
Physics Section of the National
Bureau of Standards, Gaithers¬
burg, Md. Mr. Weisman will
lecture on "Electronic Structure
and Knight Shifts in Pseudobinary
Alloys of Auln2, AuAl2, AuGa2."
Coffee will be served Friday
at 4 p.m.

All interested members of the
faculties and students are
invited to attend.
Two candidates for the Doctor
of Education degree will present
and defend their dissertations in
the near future.
Janice Lee Harris of Norfolk
will make her presentation
Friday, April 20 at 2 p.m. in
Room C of the Campus Center.
Miss Harris' dissertation is
entitled "Counselor Reputation
and Previous Performance As An
Influence Upon Counselee Inter¬
action and Attitude In a Group
Experience."

Dissertation in Physics
Student ID Photos
Student identification card
photos of all undergraduates who
will return to the College in
September, 1973, will be taken in
the Green Room of the Campus
Center on Wednesday, Thursday,
and Friday, April 25, 26 and 27
from 8 a.m. to 5 p.m.

By having your, photo taken on
Miss Harris is a candidate for one of. those days, you will be
the degree of Doctor of Education able to obtain your finished ID
in Counseling.
at registration, rather than
Edward E. Brickell, Jr., of
standing in line to have your
Virginia Beach will make his pre¬ picture taken.
sentation and defense of his dis¬
sertation entitled "An Analysis
of School Board Member Expecta¬
German Club Speaker
tions for Virginia School Super¬
The German Club will sponsor a
intendents" April 26 at 9 a.m. in
lecture by a visiting German
Room C of the Campus Center.
scholar and diplomat on Monday,
Mr. Brickell is a-candidate
April 30, at 8 p.m. in the Campus
for the degree of Doctor of
Education in Educational Adminis¬ Center, Rooms A5B. The lecturer
is Monika Wulf-Mathies who is
tration.
presently employed as a special
Interested members of the
advisor in the Federal Chancel¬
faculties are invited to attend
lery of West Germany. She is
both sessions.
presently occupied with writing
speeches for the Chancellor on
Recreational Swimming
domestic politics. Her topic
Until the end of the semester, will be "From the Conservative to
the Social-Liberal Govemment--A
recreational swim hours at Adair
Change in German Politics."
Pool will be as follows:

Monday:
Tuesday:
Wednesday:
Thursday:
Friday:

5:30-7:30 p.m
4-6 p.m. and
9-11 p.m.
4-6 p.m. and
9-11 p.m.
4-6 p.m. and
9-11 p.m.
2-5 p.m.

Revised Adair Court Schedule
The adjusted schedule of
classes and practice hours for
Adair Courts are as follows:
Monday and Wednesday
Classes: 8 a.m.-12:30 p.m.
1:05-3:15 p.m.
Varsity practice:
3:15-6 p.m.
Tuesday and Thursday
Classes: 8 a.m.-12:30 p.m.
2:05-3:15 p.m.
Varsity practice:
3:15-7 p.m.
Friday
Classes:

11 a.m.-l p.m.
3-5 p.m.

On Monday, Tuesday and Wednes¬
day the lights will go off at
9 o'clock regardless of weather.
An astronomy class observing the
sky cannot see when the lights
are on.

Francis R. Kane will defend
his Ph.D. dissertation in Physics
entitled "Total and Partial Muon
Capture Rates on IGQ Leading to
Bound Levels in 16^" Wednesday,
April 18, at 10:30 a.m. The
defense will take place in the
Conference Room of the William
Small Physical Laboratory. R. E.
Welsh is Mr. Kane's advisor. The
public is cordially invited.
Publications Council to Meet
The Publications Council will
meet Thursday, April 19, at
7:30 p.m. in Room A of the Campus
Center to receive budgets from
the five publications under the
Council's authority, according
to Tom A. Collins, chairman of
the Council. Anyone in the
College community is invited to
attend, Mr. Collins stated.

Fine Arts Exhibits & Sales
A display of works by faculty
members in the Fine Arts Depart¬
ment opened Monday, April 16, in
the Andrews Hall gallery and will
be up until May 5. The gallery
is open daily Monday through
Friday from 9:30 a.m. until
4:30 p.m.
The exhibit includes paint¬
ings, drawings, and ceramic work
and graphics.
There will be a sale of prints
from the Roten Gallery of
Baltimore, Md., in the lobby of
Andrews Hall, Wednesday,
April 25, from 11 a.m. to 5 p.m.
An exhibition of student
work will be held in the gallery
of Andrews Hall, May 7-21.

Alonzo Players Highlight Black Culture Week

Kayak Handling Demonstrated
For those who would like to
see the fine points of kayak
handling, there will be a demon¬
stration in Adair Pool Tuesday,
April 17, at 7 p.m.
According to Mrs. Christina
Jackson, who teaches canoeing in
the Women's Physical Education
Department, the demonstration was
planned primarily for her
students but interested visitors
are welcome.
Single, racing type kayaks
will be used and demonstrations
given of the Eskimo roll and pad¬
dling techniques.
Mrs. Jackson adds that anyone
wishing to participate in the
demonstration should bring a
bathing suit.
Women's Varsity Lacrosse
The schedule for varsity
women's lacrosse is as follows:
April 17, Westhampton, 4 p.m.
April 19, Madison, 4 p.m.
April 24, Great Britain Touring
Team vs. U.S. Squad TeamCary Field, 4 p.m.
May 2, Roanoke College, 3 p.m.
May 5, Virginia Club, 10 a.m.
May 10, St. Catherine's, 4 p.m.
(These are all home games.)

The Alonzo Players, a theatrical group from New York, will
present "Four Hundred Years Overdue" as a part of Black Culture
Week in Blow Gymnasium Thursday, April 19, at 8 p.m. Also appear¬
ing on the week-long program, sponsored by the Black Students
Organization, are the Norfolk State College Modem Dance Group
Tuesday, April 17, at 8 p.m. in the Campus Center and the
Virginia State College Choir Wednesday, April 18, in Blow Gym at
8 p.m. The week's culminating activity is a dance featuring the
21st Century Band of Norfolk, Saturday, April 21, at 8 p.m. in
William and Mary Hall. Tickets for the Players are $2 for
students and $2.50 for adults. All other events are open to the
public without charge.

Raft Debate Sponsored by
Philosophy Club
The Philosophy Club will spon¬
sor its annual Raft Debate,
tonight, April 17, at 8 p.m. in
the Campus Center Ballroom.
The audience is asked to
imagine a shipwreck situation and
a raft big enough for one man.
Three faculty members will debate
the merits of their particular
discipline for a place on the
raft.
The audience will be given an
opportunity to ask questions of
the debaters before making its
decision on which "survivor"
shall get a place on the raft.
Alan Ward, associate professor
of government, will serve as
moderator. Elsa Diduk, assistant
professor of modem languages,
will serve as the Devil's
Advocate. Debaters will include
Peter Derks, professor of
psychology; Robert P. Maccubbin,
assistant professor of English;
and A. Z. Freeman, professor of
history.

Project PLUS Selectees
Meet April 18
A general informational meet¬
ing for students who have been
selected for Project PLUS next
year will be held Wednesday,
April 18, in Room 113 of William
Small Physical Laboratory at
7:30 p.m.
The director of Project PLUS,
R. Carlyle Beyer and Robert J.
Fehrenbach, chairman of the Com¬
mittee on Honors and Experimental
Programs, will outline the pro¬
gram for 1973-74. The theme for
next year will be "Conflict and
Conflict Resolution."
Instead of having 72 sopho¬
mores and 12 juniors and seniors
(Resident Associates), the new
program will have approximately
42 sophomores, 21 juniors and 21
seniors.
The academic format, instead
of consisting of two kinds of
courses (the colloquium and the
tutorial) each worth three
credits each semester, next year
will be composed of a tutorial
and a forum which, in combina¬
tion, will earn four credits.
Each student will be enrolled in
one of the ten tutorials; and all
students will be required to
attend a two-hour forum meeting
once a week.
A picnic for all new students'
in Project PLUS will be held
April 28.

Art Exhibit
in Campus Center
"Images II," an exhibit on
loan from the Virginia Museum, is
presently on display in the lobby
of the Campus Center. Amazing
technological advancements in the
field of photography have made it
possible to create astounding and
revealing images of areas pre¬
viously invisible to the human
eye. This exhibition offers the
rare opportunity to see from
unheard-of vantage points, to
view objects frozen at tremendous
speeds, and to marvel at the
shape and form of life beneath
the lenses of high power micro¬
scopes. This exhibit of 18
photographs will be on display
until April 23.

Dusha Quartet to
Appear May 5

R. E. Damon Studies Congress
Faced with the current problem
of presidential impoundment of
funds, the House of Representa¬
tives is making a major attempt
to strengthen its power by means
of a rules change.
This is the opinion of a
scholar who is currently studying
the inner workings of Congress.
"The major concern of the
House is the protection of its
power of the purse," asserts
Richard E. Damon, assistant pro¬
fessor of government. "The use
of appropriations has been a
problem since the 1880's, when
presidents began spending more
than what was appropriated, forc¬
ing Congress to make additional
appropriations. Today the prob¬
lem is reversed, with the Presi¬
dent refusing to use Congres¬
sional appropriations."
In the past, presidents would
compromise on the appropriations
issue in order to have a certain
piece of legislation passed by
Congress, said Damon. "Today the
President's philosophy is that
federal government rule should
be reduced. Therefore, he seeks
no new legislation from Congress
and no longer has to compromise,"
he added.
According to Mr. Damon, with
the use of rules the House cannot
guarantee that the balance of
power between the executive and
legislative branches will be
restored. However, he feels that
the major attempt to restore
House power is being made through
the procedural rules.
In the past, presidents have
sent budget requests to the
Congress, but no spending ceiling
has existed, said Mr. Damon.
Thus, Congress has made piecemeal
appropriations rather than basing
them on the availability of tax
money. In addition, appropria¬
tion sub-committees have often
worked autonomously, giving

Richard Damon
little attention to the total
budget. "Because of this, past
handling of appropriations in
the House of Representatives has
been criticized," Damon said.

The William and Mary Concert
Series has announced it will
sponsor a special performance of
the Dusha Quartet on Saturday,
May 5, at 8 p.m. in the Campus
Center Ballroom. Admission will
be $1 per person, payable at the
door.
The group will play Olivier
Messiaen's "Quartet for the End
of Time," the unique chamber work
written while the composer was a
prisoner of war in 1941.
All members of the Dusha Quar¬
tet are artist teachers at the
Interlochen Center for the Arts
in Michigan. Australian-bom
violinist Brian Hanly has
appeared as soloist with symphony
orchestras in Australia and the
United States and as a member of
the Royal Philharmonic Orchestra
in London. Fred Ormand, clar¬
inetist, holds degrees from the
University of Michigan and
Michigan State University and has
been a Fulbright Scholar in
England. Frederick Miller,
cellist, received the Master of
Music degree from the Eastman
School of Music, and the Doctor
of Musical Arts degree from the
University of Southern
California. Gary Kirkpatrick
received his training at the
Eastman School of Music and the
Academy of Music in Vienna.
"Performances of the 'Quartet
for the End of Time' are rare
indeed, and we feel most fortun¬
ate in being able to offer it in
a special concert at this time,"
said Warren J. Green, director of
the Concert Series.

A committee recommendation for
a rules change is now under con¬
sideration. "A rules change
would allow the formation of a
new committee which would study
the state of the economy, deter¬
mine a set figure for the budget,
and bind all committees to stick
to this figure," observed Mr.
Damon. "This provides a way for
the House to discipline itself,
preventing committees, which are
fighting for their own programs,
from going over the budget," he
added.
Mr. Damon's research interests decision-making, he plans to
determine exactly what consti¬
center around conflict manage¬
ment. He plans to study devices, tutes institutionalization. He
in addition to the rules, which
also plans to undertake a compar¬
are used to resolve conflicts in
ison of institutional forms in
Congress. Through the study of
this country with those in other
deviance in Congressional
countries.
Winners Announced

Twenty-Fifth W&M Science Contest
Winners have been announced in
the twenty-fifth annual science
contest, sponsored by the
College, in which 175 high school
students participated.
Scholarships valued at $500
and $300 have been given to high
school juniors and seniors who
placed either first or second in
examinations in physics, chem¬
istry, biology and mathematics.
First place winners in the
various fields are as follows:
Elizabeth Anne Weekly, Norview
High School, Norfolk, biology;
Karl Gangstad, West Springfield
High School, chemistry; Douglas
Fowley, Annandale High School,
mathematics; and Sayre
Swartzauber, McLean High School,
physics.
Second "piaJe winners are:
John Brineman, Annandale High
School, biology; Huyen Tran,
Douglas S. Freeman High School,
Richmond, chemistry; Martha
Youngblood, West Springfield High
School, mathematics; and Lewis
Kyle Hedges, Washington and Lee
High School, Arlington, physics.
Organ'zed to encourage and
assist ca/able students in the
various fields of science and
mathematics, the contest is also
aimed at stimulating interest in
the study of these courses in
high school.

With announcements of the
contest this year, high schools
in the state received notice that
this may be the last such contest
to be sponsored by the College.
George W. Crawford of the
Physics Department, who has been
handling arrangements for the
contests for the past 13 years,
informed schools that lack of
funds may halt the current
program.
"I regret," said Mr. Crawford,
"that it has become necessary to
take this action. The science
contest has been a means of
attracting outstanding students
from Virginia high schools to the
College of William and Mary."
The College, Mr. Crawford
added, is endeavoring to obtain
private funds for the continuance
of the contest in its present or
a modified form.
In its present form, the con¬
test was originated in 1948
although the initial contest had
been started in the Chemistry
Department by the late William G.
Guy in the 1930's.
Over 4,000 students have par¬
ticipated in the contest over the

years and approximately 200
awards have been made.
The value of the awards has
increased through the years. The
first year of the contest, awards
of $100 for three years were made
to the first place winners and
$100 for two years to second
place winners.
In 1962 mathematics was added
to the list of examination fields
and in 1970 the contest was
opened to women. According to
Mr. Crawford, the question of
permitting women to participate
was taken up in 1951 but turned
down.
Ihis year the contest was
given on a Saturday to avoid
conflict with high school
classes. Originally the contest
was a three-day event and
students were taken on a tour of
science departments on campus
during that time.
Thought to be one of the few
contests available to high school
students, and probably the only
one of its kind in Virginia, the
contest is the second step of a
merit award since many must first
compete in an elimination contest
in their own high schools.

THE CALENDAR
FRIDAY, APRIL 20

TUESDAY, APRIL 17
Baseball: W&M vs. V.P.I., Cary Field Park, 2:30 p.m.
Women's Varsity Tennis: W&M vs. Longwood College, Adair
Courts, 3 p.m.
Festival Film Society: "The Treasure of the Sierra Madre,*
4 & 8 p.m.
SA Senate: CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m.
Catholic Mass: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m.
Fellowship of Christian Athletes: CC, Room D, 7:30 p.m.
Annual Raft Debate: CC, Ballroom, 7:30 p.m.
Chemistry Dept.: Seminar 1n Applied Chemistry, William Small
Physics, Room 113, 8 p.m.
BSO Dance Group: CC, Theatre, 8 p.m.
Odd Tuesday Night Society: "The Devil Made Me Do It," CC,
Room C, 8 p.m.
Placement Office Interviews: Va. National Bank - Bus. Adm.,
Econ, MBA; U.S. Marine Corps - (CC Lobby) - all majors

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 18
Minorities for Recruitment Coimittee: CC, Green Room, 1:30 p.m.
Men's Varsity Tennis: W&M vs. V.M.I., Adair Courts, 2 p.m.
Lacrosse: W&M vs. Mount St. Mary's, Cary Field, 2 p.m.
English Dept. Film: "Hamlet," with Maxlmlllian Schell,
Mlllington Aud., 4 & 8 p.m.
Evensong Service: Bruton Parish Boys and Girls Choirs, Wren
Chapel, 4:45 p.m.
Krishna-Yoga Society: CC, Gold Room, 6:30 p.m.
German Language Film: SS, Room 20, 4 & 7:30 p.m.
Panhellenlc Council: CC, Room C, 6:15 p.m.
Dept. of Modem Languages French Film: Andrews Hall, Room 101,
7:30 p.m.
Project PLUS: Gen. Meeting for Project PLUS participants for
1973-74, Winiam Small Physics, Room 113, 7:30 p.m.
BSO Visiting Choirs: Blow Gym, 8 p.m.
Visiting Scholars Series: Van R. Potter, Director, McArdle
Lab., University of Wisconsin, CC, Theatre, 8 p.m.
W&M Theatre Performance: "The Trojan Women," PBK, 8:15 p.m.
Placement Office Interviews: U.S. Marine Corps, (CC Lobby) all majors

Spring Honors Convocation: 11 a.m.
O.D.K. Initiation Banquet: CC, Sit 'fl Bull Room, 12 noon
School of Education Doctoral Dissertation: CC, Room C, 2 p.m.
Bull Room, 6:30 p.m.
W&M Christian Fellowship: CC, Sit
Hillel: Temple Beth El, 7:30 p.m
Black Culture Week Dance: 21st Century Band of Norfolk,
W&M Hall, 8 p.m.
W&M Theatre Performance: "The Trojan Women," PBK, 8:15 p.m.
Military Ball: CC, Ballroom, 8:30 p.m.-12:30 a.m.
CaMU Coffeehouse: CaMU Student Center, 526 Jamestown Road,
9 p.m.-midnight

SATURDAY, APRIL 21
Organ Recital: Wren Chapel, 11 a.m.
Men's Varsitv Tennis: WSM vs. Davidson. Adair Courts, 2 p.m.
SA Film: "Carnal Knowledge," W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m.
Dept. of Music: Arcade!t Vocal Ensemble Performance, Wren
Chapel, 8:30 p.m.
Alpha Chi Omega Spring Pledge Dance: CC, Ballroom, 9 p.m.1 a.m.
W&M Theatre Performance: "The Trojan Women," PBK, 8:15 p.m.

SUNDAY, APRIL 22
Baha'i Association: CC, Gold Room, 3 p.m.
Students International Meditation Society:
7:30 p.m.

CC, Rooms A&B,

MONDAY, APRIL 23
Men's Varsity Tennis: W&M vs. V.P.I., Adair Courts, 2 p.m.
Baseball: W&M vs. University of Richmond, Cary Field Park,
2:30 p.m.
Beta Gamma Sigma Initiation: Wren Great Hall, 4:30 p.m.
Beta Gamna Sigma "Banquet: CC, Rooms A&B, 6 p.m.
Chi Omega Initiation: Wren Chapel, 6 p.m.
Students International Meditation Society: CC, Room C,
7:30 p.m.

TUESDAY, APRIL 24

THURSDAY, APRIL 19

CW:

Board of Student Affairs: CC, Room C, 4:45 p.m.
Holy Communion: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m.
Christian Science: Wren Chapel, 6:15 p.m.
Students International Meditation Society: CC, Room C,
7:30 p.m.
BSO Theatre Troupe: Alonzo Players, Blow Gym, 8 p.m.
W&M Theatre Performance: "The Trojan Women," PBK, 8:15 p.m.
Placement Office Interviews: Social Security Administration
all majors; Claims Representative

Garden Week in Williamsburg, five private homes specially
opened to the public. 10 a.m.-9 p.m. with candlelight tour
in the evenings
School of Education Preregistrati on: CC, Theatre, 3:30 4:30 p.m.
SA Senate: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m.
Catholic Mass: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m.
Fellowship of Christian Athletes: CC, Room D, 7:30 p.m.
Students International Meditation Society: CC, Rooms A&B,
7:30 p.m.

CLASSIFIED ADVERTISEMENTS
For sale
1970 Mustang, 6 cylinder,
automatic transmission, good con¬
dition, inexpensive to operate.
1969 Chevrolet Kingswood stationwagon, 396 engine, air condition¬
ing and everything else. Call
John Emmert, 229-9261.
Electric lawn mower by Black
and Decker with 125' of heavy
duty cord. Used two seasons.
Ideal for the smaller yard. $75
new. $40 now. Call 229-9596
after April 18.
Bicycle - woman's, 26", almost
new, pedal brakes, $30 or best
offer. Call Kathy, 229-5672
after 4 p.m.
Available July 1 for sale:
Two bedroom house with den, fire¬
place, garage, laundry room,
attic, large fenced yard, in
quiet neighborhood. Within walk¬
ing distance of grade school.
Call 229-8545 after 6 p.m.
Building site, top residen¬
tial. Cole Lane, Wmsbg., $20,000.
Grundig-Majestic Radio/P>ecord
Player, Teak Console, S.W., AMFM, Mono-Stereo 3-Speed Player,
$175. GE Black/White TV, 14"
diagonal. Portable W/Stand, $30.
Ranch Style Alum. Frame Window
Screens, $2 ea. Mrs. Furey,
229-6099.

Chevelle. 1966 2 dr. auto,
trans. Being sold by original
owner. This car has always been
kept in a garage and cared for.
$625. Call 229-6521 after five.

For Rent
Fully furnished one bedroom
apartment for ,the summer; airconditioned; Convenient to
campus; swimming pool. Call
229-6052 after 5 p.m.

Wanted to rent by retired
couple: Air conditioned house in
or near Williamsburg; furnished;
have small, well trained dog; no
children; for July and August
1973. Time flexible within 2
weeks. Call L. H. Johnson,
229-2360.

Efficiency or small apartment
wanted; need one bedroom,
kitchen, and bath. Would like to
rent from mid-May or early June,
1973, through May, 1974. Please
contact Carolyn Gray, 229-3000,
Ext. 364, or write P.O. Box 2774,
Williamsburg.

Want to rent small house for
summer months. Prefer furnished,
with fenced yard. Near college.
Call Pat Justice, 887-0120 after
5 p.m.

Wanted to rent by Rice Univer¬
sity professor who will be here
for research Sept. 1973-Aug.
1974: 3 or 4 bedroom house,
preferably furnished. Also
2 or 3 bedroom house needed by
visiting Australian scholar Jan.Dec. 1974. Please contact Mrs.
Blatt, Institute of American
Hist, and Culture, 229-2771.

Furnished apartment (1 bed¬
room -1 study, dining room,
kitchen, large living room with
Pullman couch). Very close to
College. Ideal for couple.
June 1 to Sept. 1, '73. Call
229-4089, after 5 p.m.

Wanted
2 bicycles - one
man s and one woman's. 26" or
27" 3, 5 or 10 speed, in good
condition
Call .229-5622 after
5 p.m.

Apartment to sublease: Conway
Gardens, 2 bedrooms« central air
conditioning, pool privileges,
available both terms of summer
session, $170 per month plus
utilities, no pets, contact Ross
or Marge Lloyd, 229-5344,
evenings.

College of William and Mary

Wanted
Visiting professor in anthro¬
pology for the session 1973-74
desires to rent a 3-bedroom house
beginning August 1, 1973. Please
contact S. Glendinning, Dept. of
Anthropology, Ext. 341 or 369.

Williamsburg, Virginia
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